

JUDICIAL BRANCH WORKERS' COMPENSATION PROGRAM ADVISORY COMMITTEE

MINUTES OF OPEN MEETING WITH CLOSED SESSION

February 23, 2018 9:00 A.M.

2860 Gateway Oaks, Sacramento, CA 95833-3509

Advisory Body Members Present:

Ms. Tania Ugrin-Capobianco, Ms. Colette M. Bruggman, Ms. Heather Capps, Mr. Joseph, Carruesco, Hon. Wynne Carvill (phone), Ms. Stephanie Cvitkovich, Mr. Richard D. Feldstein, Mr. Kevin Harrigan, Ms. Krista LeVier, Ms. Cindia Martinez (phone), Mr. James Owen (phone), Ms. Shannon Stone, Mr. Hugh K. Swift, Mr. Brian Taylor, Ms. Kimberlie Turner, Mr. T. Michael Yuen

Advisory Body Members Absent:

None

Others Present:

Ms. Aurora Rezapour, Mr. Patrick Farrales, Ms. Jade Vu, Ms. Maria Kato, Mr. Edward Metro, Ms. Janice Leung, Mr. Daniel Mariano, Mr. Greg Keil, Ms. Karen Zhao, Ms. Angela Guzman, Ms. Suzanne Blihovde, Mr. Matthew Kennedy, Mr. Greg Trout, Mr. Jeff Johnston, Ms. Jacquelyn Miller, Ms. Angela Bernard, Mr. Dominic Russo, Ms. Lynn Cavalcanti, Ms. Tricia Baker, Ms. Beth Harville.

OPEN MEETING

Call to Order and Roll Call

The chair called the meeting to order at 9:00 A.M., and took roll call.

Approval of Minutes

The advisory body reviewed and approved the minutes of the July 10, 2017, Judicial Branch Workers' Compensation Program Advisory Committee meeting.

DISCUSSION AND ACTION ITEMS (ITEMS 3-12)

Item 3

Report on Workers' Compensation Forums

Action: Mr. Patrick Farrales formally announced the creation of the Judicial Branch Workers' Compensation Program (JBWCP) Forum. The agenda has been developed and the workers' compensation (WC) forum will be held on March 9, 2018, at the Judicial Council's office in Sacramento. A summer forum is expected to be held in southern California later this year.

Item 4

Report on New Member Orientations

Action: Mr. Farrales noted that the JBWCP conducted its first new member orientation for new advisory committee members. The orientation was recorded and the <u>audio</u> is available to all program members upon request and, in the future, will be open to existing advisory committee members. The program will continue to hold orientations to keep new members apprised of the program's activities and initiatives.

Item 5

Excess Insurance Market

Action: After hearing the presentation on the excess insurance market from Merriwether & Williams, the committee approved the action to secure excess insurance for the JBWCP for the following fiscal year. The motion was put forth by Ms. Stephanie Cvitkovich and seconded by Ms. Heather Capps.

Items 6

Actuarial Analysis

Action: The committee approved the actuarial report from Bickmore and the fiscal year 2018-2019 premiums for the JBWCP. The report and premiums will be presented to the Judicial Council in May 2018. Beginning in March, JBWCP staff will schedule individual phone calls with members who wish to discuss their premiums.

Item 7

Overview of Trial Court and State Judiciary Premium Process

Action: The Judicial Council's Budget Services office presented a report on how premiums are withdrawn from members' budgets and are deposited into the Judicial Branch Workers' Compensation Fund (JBWCF). For the trial courts, the premium is withdrawn as a monthly deduction. For the Supreme Court and Courts of Appeal, the premiums are transferred in one annual amount from their allocation into the JBWCF. For both sides of the program, the transfer (consisting of the total annual cost) occurs once per year in May.

Item 8

Results of the 2017 TPA Audit

Action: AIMS received an overall compliance score of 83 percent. The minimum acceptable compliance score is 85 percent. While AIMS ranked highly on addressing member issues (90 percent), they scored below the minimum on technical (83 percent) and diary/contact (81 percent) issues. As a response to this audit, AIMS has pledged to increase communication, documentation, oversight, and training. Bickmore has recommended that AIMS certify its receipt of the JBWCP Service Guidelines. Bickmore has also proposed changes to its quarterly spot check process to match the audit criteria, increase the number of files reviewed to 30, and change the spot check schedule to eliminate schedule overlap with the annual audit. The committee approved the acceptance of the 2017 TPA Audit Report and Bickmore's recommendations. The motion was put forth by Ms. Shannon Stone and seconded by Mr. Richard Feldstein. It held further discussions during closed session.

Item 9

Third Party Administrator Stewardship Report

Action: AlMS announced the hire of its assistant program manager, Ms. K. Kay Byrnes, and provided its annual metric reports to the committee. AlMS's report showed: an improvement in its closing ratio for fiscal year 2016-2017, a decrease in the number of open claims, a decrease in temporary disability benefits paid, a decrease in average medical paid, and a lower than average litigation ratio when compared to the state average.

Item 10

Status on Working Group Initiatives

Action:

- 1) The Future Medical Claims Closure project did not achieve the desired savings levels. AIMS completed 11 settlements and returned a net savings of \$79,533 after consultant fees. The average net savings per file was approximately \$7,230. This was far below the projected average net savings of \$11,900 per file. JBWCP staff acknowledged that the proactive approach was beneficial for members, but the savings fell short of expectations. The Deficit Reduction Alternatives Working Group (working group) proposed that AIMS absorb the remainder of the work for the second phase of the project. They also proposed additional monitoring to ensure the company continues to close claims. Bickmore's revised spot check process will assist the JBWCP in monitoring the activities of AIMS on a more frequent basis. The committee approved the recommendations of the working group to have AIMS absorb the remainder of the work and establish recurring reviews back to the JBWCP. The motion to accept Bickmore's proposed revised spot check process was put forth by Mr. Kevin Harrigan and seconded by Ms. Stephanie Cvitkovich. The motion to have AIMS absorb the remainder of the work for the project was put forth by Ms. Krista LeVier and seconded by Mr. Richard Feldstein.
- 2) JBWCP staff selected three courts for its Return-to-Work Pilot Program. San Francisco, Solano and Sutter have volunteered to take part in the program. The working group stated that no action was needed because the pilot program is currently taking place. The pilot program began in November 2017 and results will be presented to the working group in November 2018.
- 3) JBWCP staff conducted a Request for Information on Loss Control Services and received three proposals. The costs ranged from \$574,182 to \$921,380. It was estimated that these services would create a ten percent savings, but members would not be able to break even until the fourth year of implementation. Furthermore, these services did not include implementation costs. The working group developed four options to implement this proposed program. It held further discussions in closed session.
- 4) JBWCP staff researched the possibility of investing JBWCF to realize higher returns than the current investment yield of 1.41 percent. To maximize investments, the Judicial Council should reduce the amount of borrowing from the fund and increase the frequency of deposits into the fund. The borrowing reduces the fund balance of the JBWCF, but it also ensures the solvency of trial court members, which rely on withdrawals from the JBWCF to ensure sufficient cash flow at the beginning of the fiscal year. Increasing the frequency of funding also decreases the cash flow

needs of the courts. One alternative to eliminate the deficit is to request immediate funding through the submission of a Budget Change Proposal (BCP). The working group recommended delaying these initiatives for review next fiscal year and did not recommend any BCPs at this time. The committee approved the recommendations of the working group and determined to revisit this issue next fiscal year. The motion to revisit discussions of investment options until the following fiscal year was put forth by Mr. T. Michael Yuen and seconded by Mr. Brian Taylor.

- 5) As required by the Settlement Authority Policy developed by the Settlement Authority Working Group, Ms. Maria Kato presented annual settlement data to the committee. The majority of settlements for the year were Level I and Level II settlements, representing approximately 96.7 percent of all settlements for the program. This is somewhat higher than the projections developed last year. The average new money for all settlements were \$72,127 and \$15,795 for Level I and Level II settlements.
 - Mr. Farrales had requested the committee to consider changing the language for Level IV and Level V settlements and replace quorum approval requirements due to the difficulty in scheduling multiple members of the committee.

Mr. Taylor recommended changing approval requirements to three committee members for Level IV and five committee members for Level V. The committee accepted Mr. Taylor's recommendation and asked JBWCP staff to amend the policy to reflect these changes. Ms. Cvitkovich seconded Mr. Taylor's motion.

Item 11

New Initiatives for FY18-19

Action: Mr. Farrales stated that these new initiatives were not tied to the recommendations from the Deficit Reduction Alternatives Working Group. He asked that the program review various options from Bickmore to reduce deficit by 1) raising funding confidence levels and 2) increasing member premiums. Bickmore provided a preview of asset and deficit levels under these two options. Mr. Farrales noted that the JBWCP should study these two options for the committee's review in fall 2018. Mr. Trout stated that the last major funding change occurred four years ago when the program changed its funding methodology to ultimate funding. If approved by the committee, JBWCP staff and Bickmore will begin research on these two options in July 2018. The committee approved the project and requested that Bickmore and JBWCP staff include multiple scenarios in their report/presentation back to the committee. The motion was put forth by Mr. Kevin Harrigan and seconded by Ms. Shannon Stone.

Item 12

Annual Agenda and other items

Action: Ms. Tania Ugrin-Capobianco requested Mr. Farrales to draft all the action items approved by the committee for inclusion in the annual agenda. Mr. Farrales will submit the annual agenda to committee members before submitting to the Litigation and Management Committee. Mr. Farrales also asked for possible webinar topics for the upcoming year. Ms. Colette M. Bruggman requested a webinar for state judiciary employees who may be unfamiliar with the workers' compensation process. Ms. Heather Capps requested Mr. Farrales to send out the annual survey, which will include feedback on the settlement authority policy and request webinar recommendations from JBWCP members.

ADJOURNMENT

There being no further open meeting business, the meeting was adjourned at 1:41 P.M.

CLOSED SESSION

Item 13

This portion of the meeting is closed as it relates to Section (D)(3) under Rule 10.75 *Action:*

- 1) The committee approved the recommendation to renew the next option term with AIMS, with the caveat that AIMS improve its score on the audit and show progress. The motion was put forth by Ms. LeVier and seconded by Mr. Feldstein. The committee has requested that JBWCP provide the committee with a quarterly progress report, based on the spot checks developed by Bickmore. Based on these reports and next year's audit, the committee will determine next steps for the program.
- 2) The committee approved the recommendation to not utilize a vendor to implement a loss control program for the next two fiscal years and to use existing resources instead. To accomplish this, the committee has requested JBWCP staff to develop a member court partnership program in which established courts can serve as guides/mentors to courts that have few resources dedicated to workers' compensation administration. Additionally, the committee has asked JBWCP staff to explore cost effective alternatives for statewide loss control. The committee did not recommend procurement of a loss control vendor at this time, and will reevaluate this decision in 2020. The motion was put forth by Ms. LeVier and seconded by Mr. Feldstein.

Adjourned closed session at 2:58 P.M.